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PROCEEDINGS OF THE DODGE COUNTY BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

Regular meeting of the Dodge County Board of Supervisors was called to order by Chairman Missel at 9:00 A.M. on Wednesday, April 26, 2017 in the Board Room of the Courthouse, Fremont, Nebraska with the following members present:  Saalfeld, George, Osborn, Strand, Beam, Weddle and Missel.  Absent:  None.  (Supervisor Beam was present for the meeting, but had to leave prior to Missel calling the meeting to order, due to phone issues in the courthouse.)  Prior to roll call, Chairman Missel announced the meeting to be an open public meeting and that the open meeting laws were posted for anyone’s review.  

The Board unanimously declared the meeting legally convened.

The Board unanimously approved the agenda as printed; received and placed on file the County Sheriff’s 2017 quarterly report, continuation bonds for Allen Marsh and William D. Sapp of SID #6, notice of City of Fremont Planning Commission meeting to be held on April 17, 2017 at 5:00 P.M. and Fremont City Council on April 24, 2017 at 7:00 P.M. regarding request of Gallery for approval of zoning change on approximately 115.8 acres located at 4551 E. 23rd Street, letter from Spectrum regarding Charter Communications changes to channel programs, 2016 Annual Report of Low Income Ministry,  certificates of insurance for the following: Hornbacher House Moving, Inc., Everett Township and Nebraska Machinery Co.,  minutes of the Planning Commission meeting held on April 18, 2017 and minutes of the Courthouse Safety Committee meeting held March 29, 2017; and received and referred to the County Attorney a letter from Russell A. Criley of Fremont, Nebraska regarding a claim in the amount of $45,000 for raising Kylie A. Criley who is a ward of the state of Nebraska.

The Board unanimously approved the minutes of the April 12, 2017 meeting as printed.

At 9:05 A.M., Chairman Missel recessed the Board as a Board of Supervisors and convened the Board as a Board of Corrections with all members being present except for Supervisor Beam.
Under any items of discussion, Supervisor George reported the Corrections Budget would be close to being spent this fiscal year.
At 9:08 A.M., the Board adjourned as a Board of Corrections until Wednesday, May 10, 2017 at 9:05 A.M.

Immediately thereafter, the Board reconvened as a Board of Supervisors.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present except for Supervisor Beam, who was still tending to phone issues.
The Board unanimously approved the wage and hour claims as submitted in the amount of $189,082.49.
The Board unanimously approved the financial claims as submitted in the amount of $342,795.68.
The Board unanimously approved the request of County Treasurer Dill and passed a motion to adopt and authorize the Chairman to sign a Resolution authorizing the foreclosure and sale of a cabin on parcel #270137391, tax sale certificate #140180  requesting the County Attorney to proceed with such foreclosure and sale of the property.

Next, was a tabled item to consider action to proceed with the issuance of Industrial Development Revenue Bonds for R and D USA, LLC, A Nebraska Limited Liability Company, d/b/a Scribner Natural Products in the aggregate principal amount of not to exceed $17,000,000 or to take action rescinding previous action(s) thru Resolutions(s) on proposal(s) regarding R and D USA, LLC, A Nebraska Limited Liability Company, d/b/a Scribner Natural Products.  County Attorney Glass informed the County Board that the action taken back in 2015 on their request for $7,000,000 was a “wash” since they didn’t proceed with those bonds.  He commented that now the City of Scribner was considering inducing the bonds and recommended to first rescind the action taken at the March 15, 2017 meeting on the Amended Inducement Resolution on their $17,000,000 bond request and then rescind the action taken at the August 5, 2015 meeting on the Resolution on their $7,000,000 bond request.  He explained that both motions needed to pass by a two-thirds majority vote of the Board.  Since documents were not received as promised by Mr. Schreiner at the last meeting, Supervisor George proceeded with a motion as follows:  “I Rob George, make a motion to rescind my vote regarding the resolution adopting and authorizing the Chairman to sign the Amended Inducement Resolution approving the request of R and D USA, LLC, A Nebraska limited liability company, d/b/a Scribner Natural Products for the issuance by Dodge County of Industrial Development Revenue Bonds in the aggregate principal amount not to exceed $17,000,000, which was passed at the March 15, 2017 meeting of the Dodge County Board of Supervisors.”  His motion was then seconded by Supervisor Weddle, which passed by unanimous vote.  

A second motion was then made by Supervisor George as follows:  “I Rob George, make a motion to rescind my vote regarding the resolution adopting and authorizing the Chairman to sign the Amended Inducement Resolution approving the request of R and D USA, LLC, A Nebraska limited liability company, d/b/a Scribner Natural Products for the issuance by Dodge County of Industrial Development Revenue Bonds in the aggregate principal amount not to exceed $7,000,000, which was passed at the August 5, 2015 meeting of the Dodge County Board of Supervisors.”  His motion was then seconded by Supervisor Weddle, which passed by unanimous vote.  

Under any emergency item to the agenda, Shane Wimer of Signal 88 proceeded to explain there was a need to replace the Rapiscan located at the east entrance of the courthouse.  He was asked to solicit bids and received three informal quotes.  Supervisor Strand then explained it was time sensitive to declare the replacement of the Rapiscan as an emergency, due to security concerns.  With that, the Board by a 5 to 1 vote with George abstaining, passed a motion to declare that an emergency exists, due to security concerns.  

The Board, by a 5 to 1 vote with George abstaining, passed a motion to receive the three informal bids for a new scanner from US Testing Equipment, LTD, Rapiscan Systems and Smart Security Solutions, Inc. and to refer the bids to the Property and Security Committees authorizing them to proceed with the purchase of a new scanner, considering an extended warranty and/or service agreement with the purchase.
Committee Report – Supervisor Osborn reported ENHSA has moved into their new building.

Committee Report – Supervisor George, Chairman of the Finance Committee, reported on those departments that were close to being spent to their budgeted amounts in the current fiscal year.


The Board unanimously passed a motion to adopt and authorize the Chairman to sign a Resolution agreeing to the finance share of construction of Project HRRR-27(63) Advanced Railroad Pavement Markings.  Highway Superintendent Doll remarked the county’s share of the $23,900 cost of the project is 10% or $2,390.


In separate motions, the Board unanimously received one bid opened on April 24, 2017 in the Highway Department for 2017 Applied Traffic Paint Striping for the Dodge County Highway Department from Midwest Striping of Grand Island, Nebraska, the only bidder, and passed a motion to award the bid contract to Midwest Striping in the amount of $15.25 per applied gallon.

A Public Hearing was held to consider the request of Keith Emanuel of 1236 County Road 4, North Bend, NE 68649 to subdivide a 10.55 acre tract and obtain a Conditional Use Permit as per Section 2.2.1 Conditional Uses located in the SW ¼ of the NW ¼ of Section 34, Township 19 North, Range 5 East in Pleasant Valley Township, Zoning District A-1, Intensive Ag.   Zoning Administrator Andrews explained the Planning Commission unanimously recommended approving the subdivision and conditional use permit, but there was testimony opposing it at their meeting.  Kris GrossRhode, who lives ¼ mile to the north of the proposed 10.55 acre tract, expressed her concerns with Mr. Emanuel’s request why Mr. Emanuel was breaking off the 10 acres. Mrs. GrossRhode commented there is manure on the roads every single year since the hog barn was built about twenty years ago and it causes a tremendous hog smell.  She indicated she was not anti-ag but very frustrated and concerned if the hog confinement would be sold and expanded.  Zoning Administrator Andrews commented Mr. Emanuel would have to request another conditional use permit to expand his hog facility.  She also commented that Dan Martinez was present representing Mr. Emanuel at the Planning Commission meeting who indicated Mr. Emanuel wanted to split off the 10.55 acres from the original farmstead to restructure this parcel as a LLC.  After Mrs. GrossRhode finished presenting her testimony, the Board unanimously passed a motion to table the hearing and possible action until the next meeting and instructed Zoning Administrator Andrews to contact Mr. Emanuel asking him to be present to explain his future intents with the 10. 55 acre tract. 

Supervisor Beam entered the meeting room during the hearing at approximately 9:47 A.M.


At 10:00 A.M., prior to roll call on the motion to table the public hearing on the subdivision request of Keith Emanuel, the alarms began to ring in the courthouse for a scheduled tornado drill.  Everyone proceeded out of the meeting room to the basement.  When the alarms stopped ringing, the County Board and others returned to the meeting room at approximately 10:10 A.M.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present except for Supervisor Osborn who left the meeting when the alarms began to ring.  Roll call on the motion to table the hearing and possible action on the subdivision and conditional use permit for Keith Emanuel passed unanimously.

The Board again reviewed the proposal from GIS Workshop to move forward with the last two tabs on the Dodge County WebGIS site of the County Weed and Register of Deeds.  Register of Deeds Carol Givens explained she does have funds available to move forward with her tab in the preservation funds and felt her office’s information needed to be computerized making it much easier for the public and felt she didn’t want to wait any longer.  She commented she still needed her existing site to provide lien searches to title companies.  Geneie Andrews explained the cost savings and Chairman Missel outlined the immediate costs as well as the future costs to add these two tabs.  Some Supervisors felt this was not an emergency to get done it his fiscal year and wanted to wait even when Ms. Andrews indicated there would no billings done until at least 90 days after approval of the tabs extending into the next fiscal year.  The Board, by a 5 to 1 vote with Missel dissenting, passed a motion to again table the proposal to add the two tabs until next year’s budget was more finalized.  
Supervisor Saalfeld left the meeting at approximately 10:27 A.M. for an appointment.
County Sheriff Hespen was present asking the County Board to consider the retirement of canine Brody.  He commented, since the officer who handled Brody was leaving employment with Dodge County, it would be a good time to retire him from the force.  Sheriff Hespen explained Brody is eight years old and does not have the drive that he has had in the past.  The Board unanimously passed a motion accepting the retirement of Brody and allowed him to be sold to Alicia Schafer in the amount of $1.  Ms. Schafer, Brody’s first trainer, had expressed an interest in Brody once he was retired from duty.


With no further business under Board of Supervisors, at 10:38 A.M., Chairman Missel adjourned the Board as a Board of Supervisors until Wednesday, May 10, 2017 at 9:00 A.M.


Immediately thereafter, the Board convened as a Board of Equalization.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present except for Supervisors Osborn and Saalfeld.


The Board unanimously received and placed on file a letter from Nebraska Department of Revenue, Property Assessment Division, regarding action taken at the last meeting on the appeals of 2016 Homestead Exemptions of Glen R. Suhr of Scribner, Nebraska, Karen Honeycutt of Fremont, Nebraska and Teresa Merriman-Bliven of Fremont, Nebraska.


In separate motions, the Board unanimously passed motions to approve the 2016 Homestead Exemptions of Glen R. Suhr of Scribner, Nebraska, Karen Honeycutt of Fremont, Nebraska and Teresa Merriman-Bliven of Fremont, Nebraska, due to this being the first time their applications had been filed late.

It was announced there were no tax roll corrections to consider.

The Board unanimously, with Weddle abstaining, received an application for exemption (form 457) of Masonic-Eastern Star Home for Children of Fremont, Nebraska on a 1997 Ford pickup and passed a motion to accept the recommendation of the County Treasurer and grant the exemption. 
In separate motions, the Board unanimously approved to form the attachment to 422A, property valuation protest forms and the referee reports for 2017.

With no further business, at 10:49 A.M., Chairman Missel adjourned the Board as a Board of Equalization until 10:00 A.M. on Wednesday, May 10, 2017.








Fred Mytty








Dodge County Clerk
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